
CITY OF RYE 
1051 BOSTON POST ROAD 

RYE, NY 10580 
AGENDA 

REGULAR MEETING OF THE CITY 
COUNCIL VIA ZOOM CONFERENCE 

Wednesday, October 21, 2020 
6:45 p.m. 

PURSUANT TO GOVERNOR CUOMO’S EXECUTIVE ORDER No. 202.1, REQUIREMENTS 
UNDER THE OPEN MEETINGS LAW HAVE BEEN SUSPENDED AND PUBLIC BODIES MAY 
MEET WITHOUT ALLOWING THE PUBLIC TO BE PHYSICALLY PRESENT.   FOR THE 
HEALTH AND SAFETY OF ALL, CITY HALL WILL REMAIN CLOSED.  THE MEETING WILL 
BE HELD VIA ZOOM VIDEO-CONFERENCING WITH NO IN-PERSON LOCATION AND WILL 
BE BROADCAST ON THE CITY WEBSITE.  A FULL TRANSCRIPT OF THE MEETING WILL BE 
MADE AVAILABLE AT A FUTURE DATE.   

City of Rye residents may participate in the public meeting via the zoom link below. A resident 
wishing to speak on a topic should raise his or her hand and, when admitted to speak, should 
provide name and home address, and limit comment to no more than three minutes.   

Please click the link below to join the webinar:  
 https://zoom.us/j/96111065381?pwd=NSszZ2NHeWZna0VTQ1Jsc3RYdTFVUT09 

  Or phone: (646) 558-8656 or (301) 715-8592 or (312) 626-6799   
 Webinar ID: 961 1106 5381 
 Password: 815298 

[The Council will convene via ZOOM CONFERENCE at 5:30 p.m. and it is expected they will 
adjourn into a teleconference Executive Session at 5:31 p.m. to discuss attorney-client privileged 
matters, personnel matters, and/or labor negotiations.] 

1. Roll Call

2. Draft unapproved minutes of the Regular Meeting of the City Council held October 7, 2020.

3. Rose/Bedrock Presentation regarding United Hospital property development.

4. Continue the public hearing for consideration of a petition from The Miriam Osborn
Memorial Home to amend the text of the City of Rye Zoning Code Association to create new
use and development standards for “Senior Living Facilities” in the R-2 Zoning District. All
public hearing comments should be emailed to publichearingcomments@ryeny.gov with
“Osborn Zoning Change” as the subject no later than 12:00 pm on October 21, 2020.

https://zoom.us/j/96111065381?pwd=NSszZ2NHeWZna0VTQ1Jsc3RYdTFVUT09
mailto:publichearingcomments@ryeny.gov


5. Westchester Power bid result report.

6. Residents may be heard on matters for Council consideration that do not appear on the
agenda.

7. Affirmation of food scrap drop-off program and extension of existing curbside pick-up 
pilot until January 31, 2022.

8. Resolution to amend the 2020 Adopted Fees and Charges for the Boat Basin to create a
fee for the use of storage containers for Summer/Winter.

9. Resolution authorizing the City Manager to enter into a contract with the County of
Westchester for Snow and Ice Removal on County Roads for the period from October 1,
2020 through September 30, 2025.

10. Old Business/New Business.

11. Adjournment

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * 

The next regular meeting of the City Council will be held on Wednesday, November 4, 2020 at 
6:30 p.m.  

** City Council meetings are available live on Cablevision Channel 75, Verizon Channel 39, and 
on the City Website, indexed by Agenda item, at www.ryeny.gov under “RyeTV Live”. 

http://www.ryeny.gov/


UNAPPROVED MINUTES of the Regular 
Meeting of the City Council of the City of Rye 
held in City Hall on October 7, 2020, at 6:30 P.M. 

 
PRESENT: 
 JOSH COHN, Mayor 
 SARA GODDARD 
            CAROLINA JOHNSON 
 RICHARD MECCA 
 JULIE SOUZA 
 BENJAMIN STACKS 
 PAMELA TARLOW  
 Councilmembers 
 
ABSENT:   
 None 
   
 The Council convened at 5:15 P.M. by videoconference pursuant to Governor Cuomo’s 
Executive Order 202.1 waiving requirements of the Open Meetings Law.  Councilman Mecca 
made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Souza, to adjourn briefly into executive session to 
discuss litigation and personnel matters.  The Council reconvened in a public videoconference at 
6:30 P.M.  The meeting was streamed live at www.ryeny.gov for public viewing. 
 
1. Roll Call. 

 
Mayor Cohn asked the City Clerk to call the roll; a quorum was present to conduct official 

City business. 
 
2. Draft unapproved minutes of the Regular Meeting of the City Council held September 

16, 2020. 
 
 Councilman Mecca made a motion, seconded by Councilman Stacks and unanimously 
carried, to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of the City Council held September 16, 
2020.   
  
3. Purchase Plaza update, action on proposal to continue the Plaza through November 30 

(subject to City staff discretion for exigent circumstances) and action on cold weather 
plan. 

 
 Mayor Cohn said that the City had opened the stretch of Purchase Street from Locust to 
Smith to traffic since the Council last met.  There have been many thoughts received by the 
community and the Chamber.   
 

City Manager Usry directed the Council to the agenda package which includes a memo 
from city staff with a summary of everything that has transpired since the Plaza had opened.  The 
package includes a summary of conversations with the restaurants, current plans and their plans 
for cold weather.  There is also a set of findings and recommendations from City staff. 

http://www.ryeny.gov/
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Mayor Cohn said that proposal to the Council is to continue the Plaza to November 30, 
2020 subject to staff discretion to close or modify the plaza sooner under exigent circumstances.  
 

Judy Graham, Pink, asked how it was possible to the certain that the Plaza had been the 
reason for decline of certain businesses.  She said that she cared about the restaurants and reported 
that many of her friends would not do indoor dining.  She supported the Plaza. 
 

Angela Guitard, Angela’s, spoke against Purchase Street Plaza.  She asked about a survey 
that had been posed to the Rye Moms Facebook group about the Plaza, and stated that many 
merchants are not part of that group.   

 
Councilwoman Johnson explained that there were surveys: one from the City to the 

restaurants to see their cold weather plan.  She explained that for the second survey, she felt it 
important to gauge the feelings of Rye consumers and gather data to that end.  Councilwoman 
Goddard read the results of the survey, in which a majority of consumers (approximately 85%) 
voted to keep /extend Purchase Street Plaza. 
 

Jim Sullivan, Ruby’s, supported extending Purchase Street Plaza. 
 

Robin Jovanovich, Rye Record, questioned the validity of the survey.  She asked for a 
public workshop on the issue. 
 

Abby Durkin, Palmer and Purchase, spoke in support of the Plaza.  
 

Adam Zakka, Aurora, spoke in support of extending the Plaza. 
 

Mayor Cohn reminded that the proposal to extend to November 30, 2020 would allow for 
staff to close the Plaza or modify it due to exigent circumstances. 
 

Councilwoman Johnson said that she tried to make the survey as clear cut as possible.  
Some of the observations that have been made is that kids are not getting off their bikes within the 
Plaza, and that the aesthetics of it could be improved. 
 

Councilwoman Souza commented that the Chamber has also wanted beautification and has 
put in some efforts to do so.  She said it had been hard to justify because it was intended to be 
temporary, and the extensions and modifications have been piecemeal.  
 

Councilwoman Goddard thanked the community for their feedback, which has been so 
important.  She said that it was vital to making an informed decision.  She thanked City staff for 
their work on the Plaza.  On the room for improvement end, she said she had heard similar things, 
and the one that seems to keep coming back is the skateboarding and biking.  She aid that the 
feedback was that enforcement is nonexistent.  She commented that apparently there is litter, too.  
She also said that she had heard about confusion over traffic patterns.  Lastly, she said that there 
had been feedback that some of the business owners with a dissenting point of view feel unable to 
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speak out.  She asked if the City looked at other parts of Rye in retail and dining areas outside of 
the main central business district.  She asked if anyone had contacted other municipalities. 
 

Councilwoman Souza commented that other municipalities have actually reached out to 
Rye, as the City has been seen as successful.  She said that the County Executive’s office has been 
using Rye as the example.  
 

Mayor Cohn said there had been a LoHud reporter covering this issue, who had sent him 
an email congratulating Rye. 
 

City Manager Usry recalled that the Council action on June 10, 2020 gave staff the ability 
to do modifications as needed across the city.  He reported that staff contacted businesses all across 
the City, whether they were on Purchase Street or not.  For example, the Road House and others 
were contacted.  He said that none of the other restaurants off the Plaza chose to do anything 
differently.  In terms of discussions with other municipalities, he reported that staff visited half a 
dozen locations to make informed choices about layout, etc.   
 

Councilman Stacks talked about the need to balance all retailers.  He said that he could not 
imagine what retailers are going through in 2020.  He said that what the City has done so far has 
tried to benefit the most people.  He said he had heard many positive comments of feedback about 
the Plaza.  He voiced support for extending Purchase Street Plaza. 

 
Councilwoman Johnson expressed concern for restaurants for the winter months.  She 

inquired how we convert the foot traffic in the plaza to retailers.   
 

Councilwoman Goddard agreed and was hopeful that retailers would provide that specific 
feedback to get foot traffic into the stores.     
 

Councilwoman Souza said there were many resources via the Chamber, the City, etc. to try 
and help all retailers.   
 

Councilwoman Tarlow said that conceptually, she loved this.  She said that the problem 
was that she was elected to represent everyone.  She said she felt like some people are not being 
represented and that there are fundamental flaws with the current arrangement.  She thought it was 
important to have an economic retention plan.  She felt that the City should consider a leadership 
role to helping the retails.  She felt that in terms of retailers, there had been those on the winning 
side and those on the losing side with regard to the conversation about the Plaza.  She stressed the 
importance of data with regard to this issue and the need for it. 
 

Councilwoman Souza said that she did give data.  She said that 33% of NYC businesses 
will not survive due to the pandemic.  She said that the City was not creating winners or losers.  
There are retailers that have been successful.  The intent of this has been in good will and to try 
their businesses.   
 

There was conversation among the Council about the needs and concerns of retailers and 
restaurants.   There was also discussion about the availability and needs for parking. 
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Councilman Mecca said that the City was doing an excellent job in trying to find a solution.  
He said that he had learned after his years on the Council that with every action, there is going to 
be a reaction.  He supported extending the Plaza to November 30. 
 

Councilwoman Johnson reminded everyone of the New York Liquor Laws, which also 
help govern the layouts for the Plaza, etc.    
 

Mayor Cohn read a statement about his thoughts on the matter.  He discussed the pandemic 
putting people’s livelihoods and businesses at stake.  He stated that the pandemic has shaken these 
businesses.  He discussed the balance between outdoor dining for restaurants and other retailers.  
He stated that without the option for outdoor dining, it was certain that restaurants would suffer.  
However, it was not as certain as to whether other retailers would suffer due to the continuation of 
the Plaza.  He talked about more reasons and the balance for all during this time.  He said that 
those are the reasons that he will support the Plaza extending until November 30, 2020.  He said 
he agreed with the need for greater police presence, attention to litter, and that all signage could 
be better. 
 

Councilwoman Souza made a motion, seconded by Councilman Mecca, to extend the June 
10, 2020 resolution and Purchase Street Plaza to November, 30, 2020, subject to any exigent 
circumstances that would allow City staff to modify or close the Plaza. The majority of the Council 
verbally approved this extension, with the exception of Councilwoman Tarlow.       
 

Mayor Cohn said that there had been several Council meetings on the matter and that 
everyone was invited to comment or voice their opinions.   

 
 City Manager Usry briefly discussed the proposed winter scenario for the central business 
district.  He said there were several recommendations given.  The restaurants will be subject to the 
executive order for 50% capacity for indoor dining and additional COVID requirements.  In 
speaking to the restaurants, they ask that they continue outdoor dining as long as possible.  There 
will be costs and investments by the restaurant owners to continue outdoor dining into the colder 
weather.  He mentioned the issue of snowfall and plowing with regard to outdoor dining.  The 
Council should consider a final end date for the current arrangement which it already had done.  
The weather scenario is similar to the original action for city staff to expedite the permitting 
process.  The bottom line is that the recommendation would be to open Purchase Street on 12/1, 
and once opened, it will return to the regular traffic pattern for the most part.  The exception would 
be those restaurants not able to use their own space, which would mean that on-street parking 
would need to be used to accommodate this outdoor dining for winter. 
 

Mayor Cohn asked about safety with traffic, pedestrians and those dining with regard to 
the plan.  City Manager Usry responded that the walkways would be professionally constructed. 
The sidewalks would be maintained by the restaurant owner.  Mr. Usry said that the new sidewalk/ 
walkways would have rails around them and would be on the same grade, with no greater exposure 
than there would be currently.   
 



UNAPPROVED MINUTES – Regular Meeting - City Council 
   October 7, 2020 - Page 5 

       
Councilwoman Goddard asked if the walkway would be wide enough for two people to 

pass each other.  City Manager Usry responded that it would, and that it would comply with code.   
 

Councilwoman Souza thanked city staff for this plan.  
 
Councilman Mecca made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Souza, to adopt the 

proposed winter outdoor dining plan, modifying any necessary street/ sidewalk patterns in the 
resolution dated June 10, 2020.  The plan will begin December 1, 2020.  The Council was in favor, 
except for Councilwoman Tarlow. 
 
4. Update on the City financial position 

 
 Mayor Cohn invited City Manager Usry and City Comptroller Fazzino to present an 
update of the City’s financial position.   
 
 City Manager Usry updated the Council that he and City Comptroller Fazzino started to 
reexamine the 2020 budget in March due to the pandemic and continued to study and present 
the projected impacts throughout the year.  Due to projected or uncertain losses for the City, 
staff was directed to hold off on hiring or spending in major ways.  He said that he was pleased 
to update the Council on a better-than-projected scenario.  Highlights include: 
 

• Westchester County is one of only a handful of Counties in the state to have flat to 
positive sales taxes for 2020 

• Both building permits and mortgage tax revenues are trending more positive than 
projected in early spring 

• Our hold on filling open positions, along with a reduction in employee and retiree health 
insurance resulted in significant savings 

• Our annual contingency monies were not required as in many past years 
• Rye Town Park operations have borne out to be more positive than originally projected 
• Department-wide belt tightening and contingency planning has been a tremendous 

success 
 

 City Comptroller Fazzino presented to the Council. He said the budget process was a 
lengthy process.  The City has been patient and is able to provide better projections now.  He gave 
the following updated highlights of projections: 
 

• Sales &  Use Taxes - 2020 Budget $3,000,000 / 2020 Projection $2,800,000 
The City has received sales tax results through the month of August.  Based on the 
information received, we are cautiously optimistic that 2020 results will meet 
budget.  Given the continued uncertainty surrounding COVID -19, we remain 
conservative in our projection with an estimate of $2.8 million. 
 

• Fire Overtime Expense – 2020 Budget $350,000 / 2020 Projection $1,038,450 
The 2020 projection of Fire department overtime expense has increased, as a result 
of vacation positions remaining unfilled and an additional retirement. With the 
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hiring of an additional firefighter, expected shortly, overtime expense is expected 
to decline slightly for the remainder of the year. 
 

• Police Overtime Expense  – 2020 Budget $405,000 / 2020 Projection $130,000 
Due to a continued high volume of utility projects, a large of portion of police 
overtime has been or will be reimbursed by utility companies.  As part of the 2021 
budget process, 2020 projections show a net cost to the city of $130,000; a variance 
of $275,000. 
 

• Rye Recreation Net Cost  – 2020 Budget $1,856,655 / 2020 Projection $1,960,769 
With the cancellation of summer camp, the recreation department lost its largest 
source of revenue, but also realized savings from the lack of expenses related to not 
only camp, but other programs that were shut down due to the pandemic.  There 
were other programs run by Recreation Staff and planned for in the 4th quarter that 
have resulted in a projected loss of roughly $76,000 less than initially estimated in 
June. 
 

• Employees’ Salaries, Benefits and Taxes (Excluding amounts listed above) – 
2020 Budget $18,849,256 / 2020 Projection $16,898,597 
 
Given the uncertainties initially projected due to the pandemic, City Management 
implemented a hiring freeze, effectively creating savings for vacant or budgeted 
positions throughout various departments in the City.  From May to September, 
there were additional resignations/retirements, creating further positions that 
remained unfilled, resulting in additional savings. Positions that were subject to the 
hiring freeze are expected to be filled by November.  These positions were vacated 
much longer than first projected, resulting in even more savings to the City. 
 

• Retiree Health Insurance – 2020 Budget $2,151,950 / 2020 Projection $1,902,988 
The 2020 Budget included a conservative estimate of 10% for increased retiree 
healthcare costs.  2020 premium rates actually decreased compared to 2019 rates, 
resulting in these savings. 
 

• Contingency Budget – 2020 Budget $350,000 / 2020 Projection $0 
In line with prior years, the City’s contingency account was budgeted at $350,000.  
This amount is usually reserved for legal bills, harsh winters, or natural disasters.  
After discussion with Corporation Counsel and City Management and given the 
fact that all union contracts are currently settled, there is no expectation of legal 
costs exceeding budget.  The attached spreadsheet shows unreimbursed Covid-19 
expenditures of $150,000 and an additional supplement to 2020 Rye Town Park 
operations of $50,000.  There could also be unreimbursed expenditures related to 
Tropical Storm Isaias.  If these assumptions hold true, the Contingency account is 
anticipated to be available to offset these losses. 
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 City Manager Usry said that overall, the City’s aggressive approach early in the year has 
led to a financial over-performance versus the potential.   He said although he believed that the 
2021 budget will be challenging on many fronts, he was comfortable moving ahead with certain 
projects included in the 2020 budget.  This will include the remaining $800k of resurfacing, and 
certain purchases of priority vehicles and equipment.  Although the City will leave some positions 
vacant for the remainder of the year, it plans to move ahead with some critical fills particularly in 
public works and public safety. 
 
5. Discussion of Leaf Blower Law status. 

 
 Mayor Cohn gave an update in response to feedback received of the extension to the 
leaf blower ban.  He re-capped where the City had been on the law and the need for more 
attention to aspects of it.  He said that the Council heard about the noise pollution, air pollution, 
and other items.  He said that the Council learned about electric leaf blowers, which still provide 
the noise issue.  The Council will need to consider and revisit the issues presented. 
 

Councilwoman Goddard commented that many landscapers do not know about the 
extension on the ban.  She passed along a suggestion about providing leaflets/ educational 
materials to landscapers and homeowners.  Sustainability Committee has been sending out 
notices on the extension and it is also on the City website.   
 
6. Announcement of Police Review Committee. 

 
 Mayor Cohn announced that an Executive Order had been issued mandating the study and 
improvement of local police procedures with regard to practices within communities of color.  To 
address the Order, the City has designated a Police Review Committee.  The Committee will meet 
from time to time and provide comments, a review and recommendations. 
 
 Members of the Committee are as follows: 
 
Chairs Guy Dempsey and Lisa Dominici; Rick Acevedo, Jenn Boyle, Gabriele Caputo, Tony 
Castro, Josh Cohn, Bart DiNardo, Rob Falk, Daniel Gropper, Jamie Jensen, Carolina Johnson, Ted 
Livingston, Daniel Love, Patrick McGovern, Ben Stacks, Corey Stark, Ingraham Taylor, Greg 
Usry, Susan Watson, Genevieve Weber, Amanda Yannett. 
 
7. Residents may be heard on matters for Council consideration that do not appear on the 

agenda. 
 

 John Leonard, 1 Apawamis Avenue, asked about the possibility to take an updated census 
of the deer population in Rye. 
 
8. Council consideration of a zoning petition from The Miriam Osborn Memorial Home to 

amend the text of the City of Rye Zoning Code Association to create a new use and 
development standards for “Senior Living Facilities” in the R-2 Zoning District.  Public 
comment will be taken at a future date.  Council will discuss latest submission, which is 
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also available to the public, regarding petitioner’s response to previous comments.  The 
public hearing and SEQRA discussion will be adjourned for a future date. 

 
 Mayor Cohn clarified that this item was not open for public comment because the Osborn 
just published its response to neighbors.  He wanted to give everyone the opportunity to read the 
response and comment at a later time. 
 
 Corporation Counsel Wilson explained that the Osborn has applied to the City for a zoning 
amendment.  They have codified original covenants and restrictions that were approved decades 
ago, as well as proposed additional components of the legislation that would allow them to increase 
their FAR, modify some setbacks, and amend age restrictions for the families to live on the 
property.  If the zoning is approved, the site plan would be presented to the City.  That is the second 
step in this process.  The first step is to adopt the blueprint for what that property could look like 
if built out to its full potential. 
 
 City Planner Miller said that this is a very large property.  He talked about the difference 
between zoning and proposed plans with regard to property.  He encouraged the applicant to listen 
to questions and for the Council to ask questions about the proposed zoning.   
 

Councilman Stacks asked if the public comment period ends if it goes to the Planning 
Commission.  City Planner Miller explained that the Council’s role is to either adopt or deny a 
zoning amendment at this time.  Once that decision happens, the site plan is presented to the 
Planning Commission.  This step matters a lot. 

 
Steven Wrabel, McCullough, Goldberger and Staudt and attorney for the applicant, 

addressed the Council.  He gave a summary of what had occurred so far with regard to the zoning 
amendment application.  He stated that the applicant had put together a response to the neighbor 
concerns that the Osborn had received. This is a public document available on the City website. 
 
 Matt Anderson, President and CEO of the Osborn, gave an overview of all of the action 
taken by the Osborn since it was last heard by the City Council to engage the community and 
neighbors in a discussion.  He mentioned webinar events that had occurred for question and 
answers that the Osborn held to answer any concerns of neighbors.  He also mentioned a public 
facing website with regard to the issue.  He stated that there had also been mailers sent and an 
email address (zoning@theosborn.org) available for public questions.  He also mentioned a site 
walk to discuss setbacks, etc. and height concerns.   
 
 Mayor Cohn as said that as he looked at the map, it struck him that something that the 
Osborn might do is move the beginning of that 100 foot setback to the other side of Rye Manor so 
that there was some easing there to the visual effect.  He asked if it was possible to ease that 100 
feet back in so that there is some safe distance from the other side of Rye Manor. He said he saw 
that as perhaps as some place where the applicant might be flexible and might provide a visual for 
the neighborhood benefit. 
 

Mr. Anderson responded that they would take that into consideration.   
 

mailto:zoning@theosborn.org
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Mayor Cohn asked that with respect to building height, you have a five story building 

height as 75 feet.  He asked if it was possible to reduce the 75 foot ask, but not for the five story 
ask.   

 
Mr. Anderson shared his screen and the site map and proposed and current setbacks.  He 

explained the thoughts between a five story and four story scenario.  He said that he would go back 
and look into the numbers.  He talked about keeping the height limits comparable to the current 
height allowances. 

 
Mayor Cohn said that one of the big concerns is traffic.  He asked if the Osborn would 

work with the school to fully manage the issue. 
 
Mr. Anderson showed a map, including Osborn School and the site.  He said that the 

Osborn always was willing to work with the school to manage traffic.  He showed where the 
Osborn has offered land to help with pickup and drop-off issues.  He said that the Osborn is willing 
to engage in discussions further once it understands what the ask is from the school.   

 
Councilwoman Souza asked about the ultimate additional capacity.  Mr. Anderson 

responded that they anticipate about 80 additional independent living additions and 50 healthcare 
additions for a total of about 130 additional units.  With independent living, it encompasses spouses 
for approximate additional 150 people.  

 
Councilwoman Souza asked about parking for these additional units and people.  Mr. 

Anderson responded that the parking would likely be under the buildings. He reminded that many 
would not be driving.  Councilwoman Souza remarked that they would, however, have visitors 
and healthcare providers.   

 
Councilwoman Souza asked about trees and screening for the site. 
 
There was discussion about parking for the proposed site. 
 
Councilwoman Goddard said she was looking back at the County Planning Board 

recommendations.  She asked if the parking response addresses their comments.  She said the 
Board had asked to consider a lower minimum parking requirement for housing of this type, for 
drainage/ flooding issues.  She also mentioned affordable housing issues. 

 
Mr. Anderson said that they could look at the parking.  He discussed the scholarship 

program for the Osborn.   
 
Councilwoman Goddard also stated concern for the tree plan, and preserving mature trees. 
 
Councilman Stacks expressed concern over the screening and the commitment on 

screening to help the surrounding neighborhood. 
 
Mayor Cohn thanked the applicant. 
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9. Authorization for the City Manager to engage the law firm Best Best and Krieger to 

represent the City as a part of a coalition of communities that filed petitions challenging 
two FCC orders regarding small wireless cells. This is at a cost not to exceed $2,500 

 
 Corporation Counsel explained that FCC orders have been taking away the rights of local 
municipalities with regard to small wire cells.  The coalition of municipalities has brought the issue 
to the 9th circuit.   
 
 Councilman Stacks made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Tarlow, and unanimously 
carried, to authorize the City Manager to engage the law firm Best Best & Krieger to represent the 
City as a part of a coalition of communities that filed petitions challenging two FCC orders 
regarding small wireless cells. This is at a cost not to exceed $2,500. 

 
ROLL CALL 
AYES:  Mayor Cohn, Councilmembers Goddard, Johnson, Mecca, Souza, Stacks,  
  Tarlow  
NAYS: None 
ABSENT: None 
  
10. Consideration of a request from Monty Gerrish at Milton Point Provisions to use the City 

parking lot on Milton Rd. (next to Hewlett Ave.), “The Lane”, Saturday, October 24, 
2020 from 5:00 pm to 10:00 pm to host an outdoor movie to ticket holders.  A maximum 
of 50 people will be allowed to attend and COVID restrictions will be followed. 
 

 Councilwoman Souza made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Tarlow and 
unanimously carried, to approve the request from Monty Gerrish at Milton Point Provisions to use 
the City parking lot on Milton Rd. (next to Hewlett Ave.), “The Lane”, on Saturday, October 24, 
2020 from 5:00 pm to 10:00 pm to host an outdoor movie to ticket holders.  A maximum of 50 
people will be allowed to attend and COVID restrictions will be followed.  No private ticket sales/ 
profits to use City property will be permitted. 
 
11. Consideration of a request by the Rye YMCA for the use of City streets for the 33rd 

Annual Rye Derby on Sunday, April 25, 2021 from 9:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. 
   
 Councilwoman Tarlow made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Souza and 
unanimously carried, to approve the request by the Rye YMCA for the use of City streets for the 
33rd Annual Rye Derby on Sunday, April 25, 2021 from 9:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. 

 
12. Old Business/New Business. 

 
There was nothing discussed under this agenda item. 
 

13. Adjournment. 
 
 There being no further business to discuss, councilman Mecca made a motion, seconded 
by Councilwoman Souza and unanimously carried, to adjourn the meeting at 9:38 P.M. 
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        Respectfully submitted, 
 
        Carolyn D’Andrea 
        City Clerk 



CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

DEPT.:  City Manager DATE: October 14, 2020  
CONTACT:  Greg Usry, Interim City Manager 

AGENDA ITEM:  Rose/Bedrock Presentation regarding 
United Hospital. 

FOR THE MEETING OF: 
 October 21, 2020 
RYE CITY CODE, 

CHAPTER  
SECTION 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the Council hear the presentation. 

IMPACT:   Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 

BACKGROUND:  See attached.





























CITY COUNCIL AGENDA
DEPT.:  Planning   DATE:  October 16, 2020 
CONTACT:  Christian K. Miller, City Planner 

AGENDA ITEM:  Continue a public hearing for 
consideration of a petition by The Miriam Osborn Memorial 
Home Association to amend the text of the City of Rye 
Zoning Code to create new use and development 
standards for “Senior Living Facilities” in the R-2 Zoning 
District.  

FOR THE MEETING OF: 
 October 21, 2020 
RYE CITY CODE, 

CHAPTER  197 
SECTION 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the City Council conduct the public hearing. 

IMPACT:   Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 

BACKGROUND:  In November 2018 the City Council has received a petition from Miriam Osborn Memorial
Home Association (“The Osborn”) to amend Chapter 197, Zoning, of the City Code to allow “Senior Living Facilities” 
(“SLF”) in the City’s R-2, Single-Family Residence, District. The petition submitted by The Osborn seeks to amend 
the text of the City Zoning Code to allow SLF in the City’s R-2 District. The proposed amendment would allow SLF 
as a new permitted use in the R-2 Residence District on those properties with 50 or more contiguous acres. The 
proposed amendment also includes new restrictions and requirements regarding maximum floor area, building 
setbacks, lot coverage and other development standards.   Currently, The Osborn is regulated outside of the City 
Zoning Code by way of a Declaration of Covenants and Restrictions, dated October 15, 1993. 

The petition has been reviewed by the City Planning Commission, which recommended revisions to the proposed 
zoning petition in a December 2019 memorandum to the City Council.  The applicant submitted a revised petitionto 
the City Council in March 2020 incorporating the comments of the Planning Commission.  The March petition 
submission remains the current petition that is the subject of the current public hearing (click here to see: March 
petition).  In September, the applicant submitted a response to comments on its petition (click here to see: September 
responses).   

City staff has created a webpage on the City website of all submission information and public comments (click here 
to see: Osborn Zoning Petition).  The public can email comments to the City Council to 
publichearingcomments@ryeny.gov with “Osborn Zoning Change” as the subject or participate in the zoom session 
at the public hearing.  Instructions for the zoom meeting are under the calendar event for the next Council meeting 
posted on the City website at www.ryeny.gov.  

https://www.ryeny.gov/Home/ShowDocument?id=12068
https://www.ryeny.gov/Home/ShowDocument?id=12067&isPublished=False
https://www.ryeny.gov/Home/ShowDocument?id=12539
https://www.ryeny.gov/Home/ShowDocument?id=12538&isPublished=False
https://www.ryeny.gov/government/city-council/active-projects-and-pending-matters/-fsiteid-1/-folder-554
mailto:publichearingcomments@ryeny.gov
http://www.ryeny.gov/


CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

DEPT.:  City Manager DATE: October 14, 2020  
CONTACT:  Greg Usry, Interim City Manager 
AGENDA ITEM:  Westchester Power bid result report. FOR THE MEETING OF: 

 October 21, 2020 
RYE CITY CODE, 

CHAPTER  
SECTION 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the Council hear the bid result report. 

IMPACT:   Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 

BACKGROUND: 

The presentation is part of the post-award/pre-mailing outreach that the Public Service 
Commission requires.  The public will also get all of the new terms in the Notification Letter to 
residents. 
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WESTCHESTER POWER: 
BID RESULTS & 2021 CONTRACT



BID RESULTS
Residential Standard 

Supply

6.749 cents
for 18 months



BID RESULTS
Residential Green 

Supply

7.405 cents
for 18 months



BID RESULTS
Commercial Standard 

Supply

6.445 cents
for 18 months



BID RESULTS
Commercial Green 

Supply

7.100 cents
for 18 months



KEY DATES
OCTOBER 31st — Notification Letters sent to Residents 

NOVEMBER 9th – DECEMBER 9th — 30 Day Opt Out Period

JANUARY 1st — Enrollment begins

Muni 
Seal

[Municipality’s]



OPTING OUT & SWITCHING SUPPLY OPTIONS
Residents can opt out at any time with no penalty 

POSTCARD — Sign and send back postage-paid postcard 

PHONE— Call our office (914) 242-4725 and we’ll help you 
switch your supply option or opt out

ONLINE— www.sustainablewestchester.org/wp/

http://www.sustainablewestchester.org/wp/


OUTREACH & EDUCATION
Outreach is ongoing and a robust emphasis on digital outreach that includes:

COUNTY &  LOCAL PRESS
DIGITAL COLLATERAL & CONSUMER 
EDUCATION VIDEO SERIES
sustainablewestchester.org/wp or
Sustainable Westchester Media on YouTube

VIRTUAL COMMUNITY EDUCATION SESSIONS 
(transitioning to in person & events as allowable)SOCIAL MEDIA POSTING



QUESTIONS? COMMENTS?

(914) 242- 4725
INFO@SUSTAINABLEWESTCHESTER.ORG



CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

DEPT.:  City Manager DATE: October 14, 2020  
CONTACT:  Greg Usry, Interim City Manager 
AGENDA ITEM:   
Affirmation of food scrap drop-off program and extension 
of existing curbside pick-up pilot until January 31, 2022

FOR THE MEETING OF: 
 October 21, 2020 
RYE CITY CODE, 

CHAPTER  
SECTION 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the Council review the program results and make a determination 
on next steps.   

IMPACT:   Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 

BACKGROUND: 

1)The food scrap drop-off program was approved a year ago, but some continue to inquire
if it is intended to be permanent.  Affirmation is requested to indicate permanence at least 
so long as Westchester County maintains financial incentives and efforts to find a disposal 
site substantially closer than the Ulster facility now in use.

2)The curbside program continues to have a low participation rate and concerns remain
about appropriate use of City resources and additional trucking pollution. Proposed: that 
the existing curbside program remain in effect until January 31, 2022, with a goal of 
achieving a consistent 85% participation rate by that date, with data collection by DPW at 
least as detailed as that presented at the City Council meeting of October 16, 2019.

See attached memo.



 
CITY OF RYE 

Department of Public Works 
 
Interoffice Memorandum 
 
 
To:  Greg Usry, City Manager 
   
From:  Ryan Coyne, City Engineer 
  
Date:  October 15, 2020 
 
Subject: Food Scrap Recycling Program Data Update 
 
This memo will serve as a summary of the data derived from the Food Scrap Recycling Program 
administered by the Department of Public Works.  This memo will not serve to analyze the data, rather, as 
a supply of information for you, the Council, and the community to use. 
 
Curbside and Drop Off Updates 
 
The FSR program was developed with both a curbside pickup route and a drop-off site at Disbrow Park.  
Subsequent to the October 2019 City Council discussion, curbside pickup continued with 156 homes.  In 
January, some of the original subscribers requested to be removed from the list and were replaced with 
homes from the curbside waiting list.  The curbside route continued as originally developed with the 
exception of the elimination of curbside pickup during holiday weeks (to mirror current greenwaste 
collection practices). 
 
The drop off site is maintained in its original location at Disbrow Park.  A second drop off site was 
investigated at the request of the Council.  While a second site was not constructed in part due to 
changes in schedules resulting from COVID-19, further discussion is warranted to locate an appropriate 
site that will provide the necessary security to minimize potential illegal dumping and also not adversely 
affect nearby residences. 
 
 
Curbside and Drop Off Weights 
 
The chart below represents the total weight collected for each month of the program from its inception. 
 
The average total monthly tonnage was 5.15 in 2019 and 5.30 in 2020 (through September).  Those 
averages can be broken down further in 2019 to be 3.68 drop off and 1.79 curbside.  In 2020, the average 
tonnages were 4.42 drop off and 1.56 curbside.  
 
Participation rates for the curbside program are also on chart below and average around 65%.  This 
number is derived from data collected on whether the home had their bin out for collection that week. 
 
It should be noted that there was no curbside collection between March 23 and July 10 due to COVID-19 
schedule changes.  The drop off site remained open.   
 



FSR Program Update 
October 15, 2020 
Page 2 of 2 
 
 

Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec Total

2019

Drop-off 2.41 1.46 2.6 3.08 3.5 2.53 3.02 4.84 4.89 5.35 33.68

Curbs ide 1.15 1.78 2.65 3.25 2.19 1.59 1.97 0.99 1.06 1.24 17.87

Total 3.56 3.24 5.25 6.33 5.69 4.12 4.99 5.83 5.95 6.59 51.55

Curbs ide 
Participation 
Rate 73.29% 74.36% 74.74% 72.85% 60.51% 55.13% 67.40% 69.81% 67.10% 62.18% 67.74%

2020

Drop-off 4.43 3.23 3.22 5.15 5.33 6.11 3.59 4.26 NA* 35.32

Curbs ide 1.27 1.68 1.42 1.93 1.67 NA* 7.97

Total 5.7 4.91 4.64 5.15 5.33 6.11 5.52 5.93 4.13 47.42

Curbs ide 
Participation 
Rate 68.18% 68.61% 66.88% 60.82% 56.82% 65.26% 64.43%

Weight in Tons

No Curbs ide  
 
Revenues and Expenditures 
 
The curbside program includes a subscription fee which was set by the Council at $52 per year.  The City 
collected $8,112 in subscription fees in 2020 ($52X156 users). 
 
The City purchases supplies for the program (compostable bags, bins, etc.) and offers them for sale, at 
cost, to residents.   
 
The City pays a tipping fee for the disposal of the food scraps.  In 2019 that fee was $95 per ton.  In 2020, 
the fee was increased to $105 per ton.  As of September, the total cost for the disposal of food scrapsin 
2020 is $4,979.10.   
 
Westchester County is in the process of developing its Residential Food Scrap Transportation and 
Disposal program and it is proposed that they will subsidize the costs of disposing of the food scraps for 
partnering municipalities.  The tipping fee could be reduced to $15 per ton for the first 20 tons per year 
and $10 per ton thereafter.  They will also offer a service to collect the food scraps directly from the drop 
off site for approximately the same cost as the garbage tipping fee (currently $29.28 per ton). 
 
 
Registrations  
 
There are a total of 538 registants in the program of which 156 are curbside subscribers.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

DEPT.:  City Manager DATE: October 14, 2020   
CONTACT:  Greg Usry, Interim City Manager 
AGENDA ITEM:  Resolution to amend the 2020 
Adopted Fees and Charges for the Boat Basin to 
create a fee for the use of storage containers for 
Summer/Winter. 
 
 

 FOR THE MEETING OF:   
 October 21, 2020 
RYE CITY CODE, 
 CHAPTER   
 SECTION  
 
 

 
RECOMMENDATION:  That the Council pass the resolution.   

 
IMPACT:     Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 
 
 

 
BACKGROUND:  
 
See attached memo from the Boat Basin. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 



CITY OF RYE, NY 
Boat Basin 

Memorandum 
 

 
DATE:  October 14, 2020 
 
TO:  Greg Usry, Interim City Manager 
   
FROM: Rodrigo Paulino, Boat Basin Supervisor 
 
RE:            Boat Basin Storage Container Winter Fee  
 
             
 

 
Boat Basin Commission is requesting that the City Council amend the following 2020/21 Adopted 
Fees and Charges for the Boat Basin Enterprise Fund:  
 
 Create a fee for the use of storage containers for Summer/Winter. We currently have 4 storage 
containers being utilized by contractors.   

 
- $350 Per Container - Per Summer/Winter Season 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

DEPT.:  City Manager’s Office DATE: October 16, 2020 
CONTACT: Greg Usry, Interim City Manager 
ACTION:  Resolution authorizing the City Manager to 
enter into a contract with the County of Westchester for 
Snow and Ice Removal on County Roads for the period 
from October 1, 2020 through September 30, 2025. 

FOR THE MEETING OF: 
 October 21, 2020 
RYE CITY CODE, 

CHAPTER  
SECTION 

RECOMMENDATION:   
That the Mayor and Council approve this agreement. 

IMPACT:      Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other:  The Agreement 
provides financial reimbursement to the City for the removal of snow and ice from designated 
County roads within the Municipality.  

BACKGROUND:  The previous Agreement with Westchester County expired September 30, 
2020.  The Agreement includes CPI escalators each year, and has been approved by the 
Westchester County Board of Legislators. 

A copy of the Agreement is attached. 
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